BOSNIA & HERZEGOVINA: the
migration crisis is far from
over
By EU High Representative Josep Borrell

EEAS (05.01.2021) – https://bit.ly/3s1MfDo – Over the last
weeks, we have witnessed a serious humanitarian crisis
concerning hundreds of migrants in Bosnia and Herzegovina. The
crisis is largely due to the dysfunctioning governance in the
country. However, it also reminds us of the urgent need to
update our common asylum and migration policy.

During the past days, in the middle of Christmas and New
Year’s Eve celebrations, we have been working with my
colleagues Commissioners Johansson and Lenarčič, to mitigate a
dramatic humanitarian situation in Bosnia and Herzegovina
(BiH), where thousands of vulnerable refugees and migrants are
without protection, out in the open in dire winter conditions
with their lives at risk. It is an experience from which
lessons should be learned.

Totally inappropriate and dangerous living conditions

On 23 December, the Lipa reception centre for migrants was
closed down. It was a summer tent facility opened in response
to COVID-19 in the Una Sana canton of Bosnia and Herzegovina,
bordering Croatia. Over 1,200 migrants were staying there in
totally inappropriate and dangerous conditions during the

winter.

After BiH authorities ignored repeated appeals to provide
basic and secure living conditions and humane treatment, the
International Organization for Migration (IOM), which
administered the Lipa centre, started to close it on 23
December. Reportedly, a handful of occupants then set fire to
the camp in protest, rendering it uninhabitable.

3000 migrants without access to basic shelter in winter
conditions

The closure of the Lipa centre left around 3000 refugees and
migrants without access to basic shelter and services in
winter conditions. There would be an alternative: the Bira
centre in the nearby city of Bihac, which was refurbished with
€3.5 million EU support. It is suitable for winter conditions
but stands empty, due to the opposition of local authorities
and population to open it.

The BiH Council of Ministers took the decision to open Bira
centre – actually twice, on 21 and 31 December. The local
authorities however continue to block it, resisting the
implementation of the decision of the Council of Ministers.
They refer to the lack of sharing of responsibility between
the different regions of BiH for managing the presence of
migrants and refugees and the local population has expressed
concern about its safety, especially in Bihac.

In an attempt to find alternative solutions, the BiH Minister

of Security tried to relocate the migrants to Bradina in the
Hercegovina-Neretva canton. However, the plan also encountered
resistance by the local authorities. The Council of Ministers
of BiH did not support the idea and it was ultimately
abandoned. Because of the dysfunctionality of decision-making
in BiH, no other solution has been made available to the
migrants by the state authorities.

With nowhere else to go, some 900 persons have had to continue
to sleep in Lipa in the open for a week now and some 800
people have gone off to sleep in abandoned buildings and the
woods. The weather is cold and wet, and there is a strong
probability of conditions worsening significantly in coming
weeks. Lives of many hundreds of people are being seriously
jeopardised and their basic human rights disregarded.

The EU engaged from the start of the crisis

The EU has engaged with all actors from the start of the
current crisis and called for months on the authorities to
avoid a humanitarian catastrophe. Finally, after concerted EU
outreach over New Years’ Eve, the armed forces of BiH were
deployed to provide emergency tents and assistance. This is an
important first step, and now urgent work must be carried out
to provide basic services such as sanitation, running water,
beds and heating.

On 2 January, EU Ambassador/EUSR to Bosnia and Herzegovina
Johann Sattler and Ambassadors of Austria, Germany and Italy
met in Sarajevo with the Minister of Security of BiH Selmo
Cikotic to discuss urgent solutions to address the basic needs

of the people and provide humane conditions on the ground.

Around 8,000-9,000 migrants in Bosnia and Herzegovina

Looking at the bigger picture, a total of around 8,000-9,000
refugees and migrants are present in BiH. The migrant centres
Bira, Borići, Miral, Sedra, Lipa, Ušivak and Blažuj have a
capacity of 7,400 places for 5,600 officially registered
migrants. Since 2018, the EU has repeatedly asked BiH
authorities to address migration effectively. Lipa is not the
first crisis.

Despite repeated and high-level EU advocacy and important
financial help to address the needs of migrants and refugees
and to strengthen border and asylum management, the country’s
authorities have not ensured an effective management of
reception capacities and a functioning asylum system.
Regardless of the fact that these migrants and refugees are
overwhelmingly only in BiH because they seek a brighter future
in our Union, BiH has an obligation under international human
rights instruments to care for them on its territory.

The EU has consistently supported BiH to do so. Since 2018,
the EU has provided more than €88 million, to address the
immediate needs of refugees, asylum-seekers and migrants and
to help the country strengthen its migration management
capacities. Most recently, on 3 January, the European
Commission has announced €3.5 million in humanitarian aid to
help the refugees and migrants that face a humanitarian
disaster in the Una Sana canton.

We have to ensure that migrants seeking asylum in the EU get
decent treatment and humane living conditions during the
entire application process. This has to be requested
everywhere, in the EU and in our partner countries.
Unfortunately, it is not only in BiH that this is a problem.
However, what is particular in this case is that fully
equipped capacity is available and remains unused. While we
stand ready to assist our partner countries to achieve this
goal, they must assume their responsibilities in that domain.
As an aspiring member of the EU, these principles should apply
in BiH.

More broadly, the current crisis in BiH reminds us that the
global challenges around migration and addressing migration
towards Europe remain one of the most important
responsibilities and at the same time, one of the most complex
issues that we face. To address this challenge successfully,
we need to strengthen our common migration and asylum policy.

The urgency of a new European Pact on Migration and Asylum

To achieve this goal, the European Commission has proposed
last September a new Pact on Migration and Asylum, which is
currently discussed by the EU member states. It sets out more
efficient and faster procedures, to avoid that people spend
years in limbo, waiting for their asylum applications to be
processed. It tries to balance the principles of fair sharing
of responsibility and solidarity. At the same time, it looks
at cooperation with partner countries on migration and legal
pathways. The package’s rapid adoption and implementation is
crucial for rebuilding trust between member states and
confidence in the capacity of the European Union to manage
migration.
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Woman wins UK legal fight
over unlawful deportation to
Uganda
Court of appeal dismisses Home Office’s case against lesbian
asylum seeker known as PN.

By Diane Taylor

The Guardian (28.09.2020) – https://bit.ly/3deq8CE – The Home
Office has lost a case in the court of appeal against a 27year-old lesbian asylum seeker it was found to have unlawfully
removed from the UK and was forced to fly back to the UK in
the summer of 2019.

The ruling on Monday follows a seven-year battle for the woman
in her search for a place of safety.

The Home Office removed the woman, known as PN, from the UK in
December 2013 under a system that operated at the time called
detained fast track. That system was subsequently found to be
unlawful. More than 10,000 cases were decided in the period
when this system was operational but PN was the only person
the Home Office was ordered to fly back to the UK.

After returning PN to the UK the Home Office went to the court
of appeal to argue that her removal to Uganda was not
unlawful. Had the Home Office won its case PN would have
potentially been at risk of removal to Uganda for a second
time. But Monday’s ruling has given her the green light to
continue with her asylum appeal.

The court also found, in response to an appeal lodged by PN,
that most of the time she spent locked up in Yarl’s Wood
immigration removal centre in Bedfordshire was unlawful. As a
result she will be in line for substantial damages from the
Home Office.

PN welcomed the ruling. She said: “I feel so happy for this
decision. When you are fighting so long for something it feels
like you will never win and that is very frightening. This
journey has not been easy and it is amazing to win against the
Home Office who have put me through so much torture – I was
waiting for this day to come.”

Following her enforced return to Uganda PN was forced to live
under the radar and conceal her sexuality. She said she was
gang-raped in her home country, which led to her becoming
pregnant and giving birth to a son who is now 18 months old.

She added: “When I remember what I went through in Yarl’s Wood
it makes me feel really bad – I don’t want to think about it
because it makes me so upset. Although I am so happy for this
decision it cannot take those memories out of my mind; my mind
is already damaged for life.”

Karen Doyle of Movement for Justice, which has supported PN
throughout her case, said: “This decision is the culmination
of almost seven years of struggle for PN, for our fight to
bring her back after her unlawful removal under fast track.

“It is a victory for PN, for the movement, for all those
suffered under fast track and for LGBT asylum seekers who
routinely disbelieved. She has shown incredible courage
will to survive under the most difficult of circumstances,
is an inspiration to so many.”
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Sulaiha Ali of Duncan Lewis solicitors, who represented PN,
said: “The Detained fast track process saw the detention of
thousands of vulnerable asylum seekers who were survivors of
rape, torture and other serious harm.

“Despite their vulnerabilities, they were placed in an
accelerated system which prevented them from having the
necessary time to prepare their complex claims and were often
disbelieved by those considering their claims because of this.

“Although the high court has repeatedly confirmed that this
process was structurally unfair and unlawful, the secretary of
state continues to challenge these findings in individual
cases.

“We are pleased that the court of appeal has now rejected
these arguments in PN’s case, and hope that the Home Office

will now take steps to fairly process her asylum claim in the
UK.”

A Home Office spokesperson said: “We are disappointed with the
outcome of this case which relates to a removal almost seven
years ago. As the Court of Appeal has acknowledged, this
removal only happened following a number of legal challenges
by the individual, all of which failed at the time. We will
consider the judgment carefully, including whether or not to
further appeal.”

CHINA:
Suffered
repeated
arrests and fled to Italy
HRWF (26.08.2020) – Mr. Zhiwen (pseudonym) was born in 1972 in
Jiangxi Province, China. Already as a youngster he followed
his mother in her Christian faith. He joined The Church of
Almighty God (CAG) in 2000. On many occasions, the CCP tried
to arrest him. The following arrest attempts and torture
activities caused a fractured ankle and head injuries. In 2015
he felt forced to flee China and seek asylum in Italy. The
following is a description of his experiences as shared with
Human Rights Without Frontiers.

Church demolished twice

“We attended meetings of a house church and were often
harassed by the CCP government. Officials of the township

government would periodically burst into our meetings to
restrict the topics of our sermons, as well as telling us
where we could spread the gospel. They also forced us to
become part of the state-sanctioned Three-Self Patriotic
Church. After we refused to do that, our church was
demolished. We rebuilt it but the government tore it down
again, arrested the preacher of our church, and put him in
prison.”

First arrest attempt

“In August 2000, I accepted The Almighty God’s message.
Because I often spread the gospel, village committee officials
and police officers repeatedly asked me to renounce my faith.
They warned me that if I carried on believing in God and
spreading the gospel, I would be sentenced to prison. One day,
several officers from the local Police Station forced
themselves into the home of my family without showing their
credentials and searched it without a warrant. Our house was
completely turned upside down. Seeing that I was not at home,
they took my mother instead. Since then, I dared not go back
home. I started a life on the run, moving from place to
place.”

Fractured ankle during escape from second arrest

“One day in June 2005, while I was preaching the gospel in an
apartment, five to six policemen suddenly arrived and
surrounded the building. Desperate as I was, I broke the
wooden window frames of the restroom and escaped out of the
window, letting myself fall down from the second floor.

Several policemen blocked my way and one of them grabbed me by
my clothes. I got myself lose and kept running, with the three
policemen not far behind me. I ran through a paddy field and
rough terrain. I then hid myself for some time in some
thatches. I later hitched a ride to the hospital. The whole
ordeal took long to recover, and to this day I cannot stand,
or walk for a long time, or carry heavy objects.”

Police brutality caused serious injuries

“One day in the winter of 2012, I went to preach the gospel to
a brother’s relatives. Soon four policemen showed up. They
shouted at us loudly and condemned our gospel-preaching
activities as disturbing the social order. Meanwhile, the
police called up dozens of others to surround and attack me.
When they caught me, they beat me with wooden sticks that were
more than three feet long and three inches thick. I was pulled
by my hair, struck near my temples, and hit in the chest. I
was in shambles and fainted. The police car soon arrived and I
was taken, without them showing their credentials. I had been
beaten so badly that my head seemed to explode.

At the police station, I was interrogated about church
information. But my pain was excruciating and my body shaking
all over; I foamed at the mouth. Then I was taken to the
county Public Security Bureau. As they were getting me out of
the car, I could not even stand, and I fell on the ground.
When they realized I was about to die, they left me in front
of the gate. Later, a brother took me to hospital to give me
the medical attention I needed. The recovery lasted more than
a year. However, I still have sequelae of the injuries
incurred, as I remain having dreadful headaches.”

Fleeing from a third arrest attempt

“While I was recovering, two brothers with whom I had spread
the gospel were arrested by the police. The officers had found
a notebook with my name and address in it in their possession.
I was warned by other brothers and sisters that the police
were out to find me. I fled before I was arrested.”

Fleeing to Italy, but no safety yet

“Between 2013 and May of 2015, I had moved house a total of
thirty different times. But wherever I went, there seemed no
way to avoid arrest or persecution. In China there was nowhere
safe for me any more and the only way to remain free was to
flee. In 2015 I managed to get a passport and to reach Italy
where I sought refuge.

Unfortunately, in December 2018, my application was rejected
by the Italian Territorial Commission. In the meantime I filed
for appeal. I am now deeply concerned that I might be sent
back to China one day.”

Inhumane persecution suffered
in China before fleeing to

Italy
HRWF (26.08.2020) – Chen Xin (pseudonym) was born in Fujian
Province, China. He was a Christian from his childhood and
joined The Church of Almighty God (CAG) in 2002. His faith,
and connecting activities, caused his arrest in 2003 and his
sentence of one-year detention in a labor camp. During that
time he was subjected to severe punishments, and forced to do
14 hours a day hard labor. In October 2015 he fled to Italy
and filed an application for asylum. He shared his experiences
with Human Rights Without Frontiers.

Arrested for carrying a Bible and religious books

“On the night of June 30, 2003, when Brother Wu and I went to
his relative’s home to spread the gospel, we were stopped by
the police at a fork in the road. They forcibly took away my
laptop bag to search it. As soon as they found the Bible and
some CAG books, they called the local Religious Affairs Bureau
and took us to a border police station.”

Interrogated, tortured, and sentenced to one-year imprisonment

“In order to get information from me about church leaders and
church assets, the Religious Affairs Bureau officials and the
police interrogated and tortured me. They violently slapped me
in the face, beat, and kicked me. They pulled my hands from my
back and tied my thumbs together tightly with a hemp cord. It
hurt so bad that I could not sleep a wink that whole night. On
the second day, the cord had already cut deep wounds in my
flesh, and my thumbs were black and felt numb. Then the police

ordered me to do the horse-riding stance. In less than two
minutes it caused me to sweat and I was unable to control the
trembling in my hands and feet. The policeman first slapped me
various times, and then hit on my head with a book. My face
was burning with pain and I heard a ringing in my ears. They
then put a motorcycle helmet on my head and banged my head on
the wall continuously for seven to eight times. The strikes
caused me to feel dizzy and made me vomit, until I collapsed
on the floor. The policeman then forcibly took me back again
into the interrogation room. Seeing that I still refused to
confess, a policeman made me kneel down, with my knees on the
edge of a metal pan of only ten centimeters in diameter. Its
edge penetrated deeply into my knees, making me suffer
unbearably into the bones. After kneeling for about one
minute, my whole body trembled. I felt dizzy, and soon fell on
the ground.

Without any proof and with no officially recognized legal
process, the CCP government charged me of belonging to a xie
jiao organization, and sentenced me to one year of detention
in a labor camp.”

Stripped naked and forced to do slave labor

“In China’s prisons believers in God are deemed to be the
leading political criminals, meaning that both jailers and
convicts can abuse and insult them at will. As soon as I
entered the cell, the guards started to incite the other
convicts to torturing me. They forced me to get completely
naked, do a half squat, and open my mouth wide in front of
everybody. Then by throwing a continuous jet of water into my
face they almost suffocated me.

Life in the labor camp was inhuman. The cells are less than
fifty square meters, and house more than seventy people, with
horrible sanitary conditions. Every day we had plain rice
which contained insects, and a bowl of vegetable soup with
seven or eight worms, and no oil. As a result of the lack of
nutrition, my body was swollen everywhere. Often I had
allergic reactions. In the camp, I had to perform hard labor
for fourteen hours each day, without any remuneration. The
needles caused blisters in my hands, causing great pain. I was
given no bandages. Doing hard labor for such a long time,
combined with hunger, gradually made me sick. I was given no
medical attention. During the night I often heard the cries
and screams of fellow convicts who were beaten by other
inmates or the guards. It was so horrible. The prisoner in the
bed opposite to mine had tried to commit suicide. All of those
scenes occupied my mind from time to time, and I often woke up
from nightmares. These ten months went by in pain, fear, and
great suffering.

After I was released, the village officials repeatedly showed
up at my house to be checked. The police threatened me with
another arrest in case I believed in God.

To avoid being arrested again by the Chinese Communist
Government, and for my family’s safety, I had no choice but to
leave my home, and run away. I continued practicing my faith
in other places while doing odd jobs.”

Fleeing China

“In July 2008, I was reported to the police by a couple when I
had shared the gospel with them. I had to leave from there
quickly.

During a decade on the run, the CCP police often searched for
believers in God under pretense of checking for a so called
Temporary Resident Permit. This caused me to live in constant
fear, and to suffer miserably.

In July 2015, a brother in our church was arrested by the
police; I, myself, was also seen in the security video they
had. The police called my home phone to ask my whereabouts.
They monitored the phone so they could find me and arrest me.
Realizing that I lived in greater danger and that I had no
place to hide in China, I decided to flee the country, and
seek for asylum abroad.

Sometime later, using connections and money, I obtained a
passport. In October 2015, I successfully fled to Italy. Once
there I filed for asylum. Unfortunately, the Italian
Immigration Department denied my application twice because of
fabricated misinformation by the CCP. I appealed to the
Supreme Court and am currently awaiting for a final decision.
I sincerely hope the international community can truly stand
behind those who are persecuted, rather than intentionally
ignoring the CCP’s persecution of Christians.”

Murder trial for El Salvador
transgender woman to proceed
Deported from the US to her death.

By Cristian González Cabrera

HRW (11.03.2020) – https://bit.ly/2IRRjEV – An investigating
judge in San Salvador ruled today that a criminal case against
three police officers charged with aggravated homicide of
Camila Díaz Córdova, a transgender woman murdered in January
2019, can proceed to trial. Much to the chagrin of trans
activists, the charges of unlawful deprivation of liberty, as
well as the classification of the murder as a hate crime based
on gender identity under a hate crimes law that went into
effect in 2015, will not go forward.

Prosecutors allege that the police officers detained Camila
and brutally assaulted her in a pickup truck before throwing
her out of the moving vehicle. Camila’s case has become a
clarion call for justice and accountability for anti-trans
violence in El Salvador, where at least seven transgender
women have been murdered in the last five months: Anahy
Miranda Rivas, Jade Camila Díaz, Victoria Pineda, D. Rosa
Granados, Cristi Conde Vásquez, Briyit Michelle Alas, and
Tita. Human Rights Watch has interviewed other Salvadoran
trans women who have described horrific physical and sexual
violence at the hands of gang members, neighbors, and the
police.

Camila’s case also underscores the hazards of hostile United
States asylum policies. Camila tried repeatedly to flee the
anti-trans violence she faced in El Salvador (and later in
Guatemala and Mexico). When she finally reached the US in
August 2017, immigration authorities detained her and
subsequently deported her in November. Just over a year later,
she was killed – one of many Salvadorans deported from the US
who have since been murdered.

A successful and effective prosecution for Camila’s murder may
help deter further violence against transgender women in El
Salvador. In addition, Salvadorans who wish to claim asylum in
the US should be given a fair chance to do so and present the
case about the persecution they face. This could be a step to
ensuring that Camila’s murder is the beginning of the end to
violence against other trans women in El Salvador.

